
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, June 12, 2017, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, June 12, 2017.

           

PRESENT:
Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, Steve Miller, 

                                   
Jim Hillberry, and J.R. Gonzales
                ABSENT:    Bryan Lee     



                ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Klindt

Chairman Miller called the meeting and the public budget hearing to order at 10:00 a.m.

Public Hearing – FY-2018 budget

The Chairman called for comments on the proposed FY-2018 budget. After three requests, there were no comments and he closed the budget hearing at 10:01 a.m.

Minutes

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the May 8, 2017 board meeting. Craig Sorenson requested a correction on page 3, the Manager’s Report on WYO-STAR interest, correction to read “WYO-STAR interest for April is not in.” Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the May 8, 2017 meeting as corrected.  Second by J.R. Gonzales.  AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the June 12, 2017 bills list totaling $78,813.25.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Jim Mentock made a motion to approve the June 12, 2017 bills list totaling $78,813.25 contingent upon acceptance of the property insurance bid.  Second by Craig Sorenson.  AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.

Updated on the Pipeline Relocation II project
· The Manager reported that both BLM permits have been received, the 30 year use permit and the temporary construction permit. We have also received the DEQ permit to construct. We now only need our attorney, Tracy Copenhaver’s, Opinion of Title to WWDC. Once that is accepted by WWDC, we can advertise for bids. 
· We anticipate advertising beginning on July 3rd; although only the four pre-qualified contractors will be permitted to bid on the project, advertising is still required. The pre-bid meeting is scheduled for July 19th, bid opening is scheduled for August 2nd, and the bid award is scheduled for the August board meeting. Construction is anticipated to start in October/November.

· The Manager and the Chief Pipeline Operator will be attending WYDOT’s preconstruction meeting for the related highway improvement project in Lovell on June 19th at 1 p.m.

Amend the FY-2017 budget

· The Manager presented Resolution 2017-2, to amend the FY-2017 budget.
· There are two major reasons for the budget amendment: one, the highway project was pushed back one year, and two, the loan refinancing. The approved Resolution will not cause a change to the bottom line number of the budget. The budget amendment has been reviewed by James Seckman, our auditor.

· There was brief discussion regarding the changes to the budget.

Jim Hillberry made a motion to approve Resolution 2017-2 as presented to amend the FY-2017 budget. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Proposed FY-2018 budget
· The Manager reviewed the proposed FY-2018 budget. Very little has changed since the preliminary budget was presented in March.
· There was discussion regarding the proposed FY-2018 budget.
· The proposed budget does include COLA wage scenarios.

Jim Mentock made a motion to approve the proposed FY-2018 budget as presented. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Executive Session – personnel

At 10:32 a.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion to go into executive session according to State Statute 16-4-405 regarding a personnel matter. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

(Dave Egan and Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Klindt left the meeting at 10:32 a.m.)

The board returned to its regular session at 11:05 a.m.

(Susanne Klindt returned to the meeting at 11:05 a.m.)

Jim Mentock made a motion to approve a cost-of-living increase of $0.20 per hour for hourly employees, for FY-2018. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

Property insurance proposal for FY-2018

There was brief discussion regarding the bid. Craig Sorenson made a motion to accept the sole bid submitted by Tegeler & Associates in the amount of $29,262.00 for the first year. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

Board action approving the Manager to sign monthly petty cash checks, transfer money electronically between accounts at First Bank of Wyoming to facilitate monthly 2017-Note payments, and to increase level to capitalize expenditures from $5,000 to $10,000

· The Manager explained that because he is not an authorized signer on our checking account, he has difficulty cashing the monthly petty cash reimbursement check, even if the Chairman endorses it. James Seckman has stated that it would be acceptable for the Manager to have the Board’s permission to endorse the petty cash check only, with signed minutes showing this resolution/permission being given to the bank.
· The same challenge exists for the Manager in making our new monthly loan payment at the bank. Transfers between accounts in person are problematic, but we can do it electronically with no problem. We still need the board’s authorization to do it electronically.

· James has also said it would be acceptable to increase the capitalized expenditure limit from $5,000 to $10,000.

· Craig Sorenson suggested that the permission to endorse the petty cash check as well as to make the loan payment be re-approved yearly.

Don Richards made a motion to authorize the Manager, Craig Barsness, to sign and cash the monthly petty cash check, and to transfer funds between accounts at First Bank of Wyoming to facilitate payments on the 2017-note, with the authorization to be renewed annually, and to increase the level for capitalized expenses from $5,0000 to $10,000. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Chief Operator’s Report
· The Manager handed out the Monthly Production Summary Report and there was brief discussion regarding the report.
· The Manager noted that chemical costs have increased and will remain up for some time as turbidity coming into the plant is running about 60 currently; winter turbidity is usually 2-5. We must treat the water with more lime, alum, and cationic polymer. The current chemical cost per million gallons treated is $127; in the winter, that cost is approximately $85/million gallons.
· The Manager noted that Frannie’s increased usage is likely due to an extra fill or two at the end of the billing cycle and that Frannie does not offer raw water to their residents, resulting in treated water being used to water lawns, gardens, etc.

· We had good production in May and will finish ahead of the previous fiscal year.

(Dave Egan and Dexter Woodis returned to the meeting at 11:20 a.m. They were late returning due to a plant power failure at 11:00 a.m.)

· The Chief Plant Operator reported on the testing for synthetic organic chemicals (SOCs). These are man-made chemicals that do not occur naturally in the environment; they include pesticides and herbicides. Previous testing involved testing during one quarter each year. New EPA rules require us to do two samples in two separate quarters this year, then we will have the next two years off from sampling.
Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report

· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that he is doing summertime maintenance on the pipeline, including servicing air release valves and exercising isolation valves, as well as grounds keeping around the service connection and pressure control buildings.
· He will be pouring concrete and installing pipe corrals/bollards around the deep bed anode well connections to protect them.

· The new pumps at the EPS did not leak at all during the recent River Run. We have one more scheduled River Run this fall before the warranty expires.
Manager’s Report

· The Manager reported WYO-STAR interest for May is down to 0.789%. April’s interest rate was 0.81%.
· Water use figures were up 9.6% over last May. Usage is up 4.2% for the fiscal year.

· The Manager distributed a handout on operational costs per 1,000 gallons for the 25 years the plant has been in operation. After review, the board requested data on income per 1,000 gallons produced for the same period.
· The Manager reported that the Department of Audit (DOA) closed the legislative loophole on joint powers boards so that we are required to submit preliminary budgets to both DOA and county commissioners, as well as final/approved budgets.

The Chairman request the board set a date for a work session to do the Manager’s evaluation. They will meet on Tuesday, June 20, 2017, at 12 noon at the Lamplighter in Powell.

Other Business
There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

At 11:47 a.m., Jim Mentock made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by J.R. Gonzales.  AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.


Attest:
Chairman

Secretary


